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INTRODUCTION
This 2022 Capital Improvement Program (CIP) Committee report presents Canaan’s 
Capital Improvement Plan for the years 2023-2028. This is an advisory report to identify 
anticipated capital needs, with the goal of planning reasonably level expenditures and 
taxes needed. Funds may not be expended exactly as planned, since needs and 
priorities will change as time progresses. The CIP plan does not authorize spending, 
which can only be authorized by voters through warrant articles at Town Meeting.

This report was approved by Canaan’s Planning Board on Dec. 8, 2022. It will be 
presented to the Budget Committee in December, 2022 to assist them and the Select 
Board with town budget preparations for the upcoming fiscal year.  It is intended to 
provide a long term context for the following year’s budget. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
The CIP Plan Summary (Table 1) on the next page provides an overview of planned 
spending for equipment in the next six years. Inflation in the heavy equipment market 
has increased dramatically in the past year, making CIP planning more challenging.

A Fire Department Rescue vehicle is planned for replacement in 2024, due to its age 
and condition, at a cost of approximately $500k. Nine major highway department 
vehicles are also scheduled for replacement during this period (nearly $1.5 Million total). 
Capital Reserves are not sufficient to procure all the highway vehicles, so a bank loan is 
planned to buy a grader, with payments from the General Fund, as prescribed by state 
law.

The existing highway garage is inadequate for proper shelter and maintenance of all the 
town’s major equipment, resulting in higher costs due to inefficiencies and shortened 
equipment life. An addition to the structure is planned, at an estimated cost of $300k. 
The town office is reaching capacity and has some legal and safety deficiencies. Exact 
plans are not known, so a tentative projection of $400k has been included to cover a 
major project, for which funding sources are not yet determined.

Three highway bridge replacements continue to be planned, described below in the 
“Bridges” section of this report.

Overall, about $9.6 Million in Capital Improvement projects are planned in Canaan 
during this planning period, not including Water & Sewer, which is funded separately. 
About $4 Million is expected from state road and bridge funds, about $3.5 Million can be 
funded from Capital Reserves, and about $2 Million is planned from the General Fund. 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BACKGROUND

In 2004, a warrant article was passed which authorized the Selectmen to appoint a CIP 
Committee composed of members from the Planning Board, Select Board, Budget 
Committee and others. Members of the current committee are Tom Milligan, Sadie 
Wells, Claude Lemoi, and Dan Collins. Under RSA 674.5, the purpose of a capital im-
provement program is to recommend municipal capital improvements over a six year 
period to aid the selectmen and budget committee with the annual budget.

The Committee has adopted a definition of capital expenses and capital projects as:
1. A gross cost in the aggregate of $5,000 or more;
2. A useful life of at least three years, and
3. Non-recurring, i.e., is not an annual budget item.

Capital expenditure projections were derived from discussions between the Town Ad-
ministrator and the department heads about the future integrated needs of the depart-
ments. Joint meetings with department heads who had major capital equipment re-
quests were held, and departments discussed the need to adjust priorities and timing to 
achieve a reasonable financial plan for the good of the town. The town administrator fa-
cilitated these meetings and cooperation between the departments was excellent.

Canaan has a substantial investment in non-mobile assets in excess of $1 million at es-
timated current replacement cost (such as computers, police radios, electric generators, 
etc.). A complete inventory of these items is updated annually, and, while many of them 
do not meet the definition of Capital, their replacement cost is included to provide a bet-
ter picture of total non-recurring expenses. All purchases in the non-mobile category are 
normally funded in the annual operating budget, and there is no capital reserve. (see 
Table 2)

The purchase of Police, Fire, Ambulance, and Highway Department vehicles are nor-
mally authorized by warrant articles. There is usually an annual appropriation to build a 
capital reserve fund sufficient to finance the purchase of these vehicles in the year of 
expected replacement. Due to significant inflation in the heavy mobile equipment mar-
ket, the CIP Committee is recommending increases in the 2023 Capital Reserve sav-
ings over 2022 levels for Fire, Ambulance, and Highway equipment. The committee has 
also improved the CIP Planning tool to project annual increases to planned capital re-
serve savings based on inflation. However, capital reserve funding is still projected to 
fall short for the Highway Department, so a bank loan is planned during this period to 
fund the acquisition of a required replacement grader, valued at well over $300,000. 
Voter approval is required for all capital reserve appropriations, for the bank loan, and 
again to expend the funds to purchase these vehicles.

Table 3 contains annual capital expenditure projections for Mobile Equipment, listed by 
department, and projects annual appropriations for capital reserves, withdrawals from 
reserves and reserve balances for each year of the six-year period. 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DISCUSSION OF CAPITAL PROJECTIONS BY DEPARTMENT
Police Department: There are six cruisers in the fleet of Police vehicles. This plan pro-
vides for the replacement of one cruiser each year on average. Actual replacement 
needs unfold year by year, depending on usage and condition of the vehicles. Two 
cruiser were replaced in 2022, with none planned in 2024. (see Table 3)

Fire Department:  The Fire Department is planning to replace the Rescue vehicle in 
2024, and has delayed the planned replacement of Engine 2 until 2029, just beyond this 
planning window. New estimates project that Engine 2 will cost about $700,000, a dra-
matic increase from previous estimates. Annual Capital Reserve appropriations need to 
be increased from $60,000 in 2022 to $85,000 in 2023, and inflated each year there-
after, to prepare for the cost of the Engine 2 replacement. (see Table 3) 

Ambulance:  The Canaan ambulance service needs to replace one ambulance in 2024 
(about $193,000). Planned capital reserve appropriations are recommended to increase 
from $40,000 to $50,000 per year to provide for this higher cost estimate. (Table 3)

Highway Department:  The Highway Department’s vehicles are very expensive, cost-
ing up to $314K (for a grader). Nine vehicles are expected to need replacement during 
the six year planning period, depending on actual use and condition. These purchases 
will be funded by the highway mobile capital reserve, less trade-in allowances, except 
for the grader. Capital reserves are projected to be insufficient to acquire all needed 
highway equipment, so a bank loan is planned to procure a grader, which is expected to 
be much more efficient than the old model. This plan recommends an increase in the 
annual Capital Reserve appropriation from $155,000 to $170,000 in 2023, inflated each 
year thereafter, combined with a bank loan to be paid from the General Fund, as pre-
scribed by state law. (Table 3)

Transfer Station:  The Transfer Station is planning to replace the tractor used to haul 
trailers, two live floor trailers, and one skid steer within this planning period, at a total 
cost of $180,000. This equipment will be funded by a combination of recycling revenue 
and the General Fund. (Table 3)

Water & Sewer:  A heavy duty pickup truck is planned to replace the current 2003 GMC 
truck in 2023, and the pump truck may need to be replaced in 2027 ($140,000). These 
vehicles will be funded by water & sewer user fees. (Table 3)  

The Water and Sewer Department has identified four major improvement projects total-
ing $2,146,500. These projects will be scheduled based on the availability of state and 
federal grant funding, to be supplemented by loans and user fees when the grants be-
come available. No Canaan tax funds or capital reserves are applied to water & sewer, 
therefore, this amount is displayed in the first column of Table 4 for visibility only, and is 
not included in the totals and grand totals of this report. 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Buildings: An expenditure of $300,000 is projected in 2025 for a 2,850 square foot ad-
dition to the highway garage for vehicles and equipment. In Winter, there is insufficient 
space in the heated garage to prevent loaded sand trucks from freezing, while allowing 
space for other equipment needing maintenance and repair.
The town office building does not meet all of the state and federal regulatory require-
ments. Also, the volume of official documents increases every year, and space to store 
this ever increasing quantity of records is becoming a major problem. A sum of 
$400,000 is estimated to improve, expand, or relocate the town office.
With voter approval, annual additions to capital reserves for Government Buildings are 
recommended to increase from $35,000 to $40,000 to add to the current CR balance of 
$160,000. This will essentially fund the garage addition, but funding for a town office 
project has not been identified. (Table 4).

Bridges:  Three bridge replacement projects are included in this plan, to be funded by 
Capital Reserves and substantial NH DOT funding. They are Potato Road, Gristmill Hill 
Road (both over Indian River), and Transfer Station Road over the Orange Brook. Con-
tinuing capital reserve savings of $40,000 per year, added to this year’s reserve balance 
of $677,000, is projected to provide adequate funding of the town’s portion of these 
project costs. The year scheduled, projected cost, and funding sources for each of 
these projects is presented in Table 5.

Three previously planned flood mitigation projects have been removed from the plan, 
since the town was informed that anticipated US EDA funding will not be available. They 
are replacement of two rail trail trestle bridges over the Indian River, and elevation of 
Potato Road between Rte 4 and the bridge.

Road Reconstruction:  The proposed budget is presented in Table 6.  A long term road 
reconstruction program has been formulated for the annual repair of a uniform portion of 
the Town’s paved roads and reconstruction of dirt roads. The annual expenditure for this 
program averages about $250,000 per year, with NH state Block Grants expected to 
subsidize $156,000 per year, over 60% of this recurring expense. There is no capital 
reserve.

CONCLUSION
Major expenditures for bridges, a fire rescue vehicle, an ambulance, highway depart-
ment vehicles, highway garage expansion, and town office renovation, along with provi-
sion to replace Engine 2 in seven years, comprise a significant financial challenge. The 
town’s commitment to allocating over $300,000 per year to Capital Reserves is critical to 
maintaining stable finances in Canaan. 

The Capital Improvement Program Committee wishes to thank the Department Heads 
and Town Administrator for their efforts in providing the Committee with the comprehen-
sive, long-range projections contained in this report. 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